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1                  LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA

2                  TUESDAY, JULY 15, 2014

3                          -oOo-

4

5            MR. GREEN:  Good evening, can everybody

6 hear okay?

7            AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  Yes.

8            MR. GREEN:  Sounds great.  It is 6:10.  I

9 know there's a few people remaining outside and maybe

10 more coming in, but for those that are here, I think

11 it's good to get started.  I think you have other

12 plans as well.

13            Before we get started this evening, just a

14 couple of housekeeping items.  One, is the restrooms

15 you probably have seen at the top of the third floor,

16 and that's the same route that you take in case of an

17 emergency.  And probably -- even more important to me,

18 at least, is that they -- we've asked them to turn the

19 A/C up.  So I think that's a good thing, certainly for

20 me.

21            Anyway, I am going to go ahead and get

22 started if I have everyone's attention.

23            My name is Brent Green.  I am the Division

24 Chief for Caltrans Right of Way and Land Surveys in

25 Sacramento.  You might have seen my name in one of
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1 those documents, one of those flyers that went out.

2            It's Tuesday, July 15, 2014, and we are

3 gathered here this evening at the California State

4 University, Los Angeles, located at 5151 State

5 University Drive, Golden Eagle Building Ballroom, Los

6 Angeles, 90032.

7            We have a court reporter -- in fact, we

8 have two court reporters here this evening.  The court

9 reporter that's in the front is assisting us to record

10 all of the input this evening, so it will be helpful

11 if you refrain from talking so that she can hear the

12 speakers and capture the information correctly.

13            As most of you probably know, this public

14 hearing is focused exclusively on the Affordable Sales

15 Program Regulations proposed by Caltrans, the Title 21

16 of the California Code of Regulations, beginning with

17 Sections 54235 through 54238.6, as required by the

18 Administrative Procedures Act.  This is not a town

19 hall meeting, it's not a workshop and it's not a

20 question and answer session.  It's a public hearing

21 this evening, and it's specifically on the

22 regulations.

23            This public hearing, we don't intend -- we

24 will not be talking about the project, the project

25 alternatives, the environmental documents, rents,
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1 maintenance or repairs.  Again, this is to talk about

2 the proposed regulations for the affordable sales

3 program.

4            Your input is really the key this evening.

5 We need your comments.  There's many ways you can

6 provide comments.  There's comment cards out on the

7 table.  There's a variety of documents for

8 information.  There's a speaker card that you can fill

9 out.  So there's a lot of ways to provide us

10 information on the regulations.

11            Since we've started a little bit after

12 6:00, we are going to extend the hearing by the same

13 amount of time so that everyone has an opportunity to

14 comment that would like to.

15            Under the rulemaking provisions of the

16 California Administrative Procedures Act, this is the

17 date, time, and place set for the presentation of

18 comments for or against these proposed regulations,

19 either orally or in writing.  Notices have been sent,

20 both published and sent by mail to interested parties.

21 This a quasi-legislative hearing in which Caltrans

22 carries out a rule making function delegated by the

23 legislature.  Witnesses presenting testimony at this

24 hearing will not be sworn in, nor will we engage in

25 cross comments submitted or made during this hearing.
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1            We will take under submission all written

2 and all statements submitted or made during this

3 hearing.  Written comments carry the same weight as

4 oral comments received, And we will respond to all

5 these comments in writing in the final statement of

6 reasons.

7            As I mentioned earlier, this rulemaking

8 hearing will be recorded by a certified court

9 reporter.  The transcript of this hearing, along with

10 any exhibits and evidence presented during the hearing

11 will be made part of the rulemaking record, together

12 with any written comments received.  The record of

13 this hearing is being kept open until approximately

14 8:15 this evening in order to receive relevant

15 evidence from interested parties.

16            At this point, the rulemaking record

17 includes a notice to proposed action, the proposed

18 regulations, the initial statement of reasons, the

19 economic and fiscal impact statement, and any comments

20 received to date.  These regulations were duly noticed

21 more than 45 days prior to today's hearing.  The

22 notice of public hearing along with an information

23 notice were mailed to Caltrans residential tenants.

24 They were also mailed to other interested parties who

25 had requested rulemaking notices, as well as those
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1 parties who were deemed by Caltrans to have a

2 potential interest in the proposed rulemaking.

3            Regulations proposed by any state agency

4 must be reviewed by the Office of Administrative Law.

5 That approval process involves a determination by the

6 Office of Administrative Law that the proposed

7 regulation meet the following five criterion:  First,

8 it does not alter, amend, enlarge, or impair the scope

9 of the authority conferred in the statute; second, it

10 is consistent with and not in conflict with or

11 contradictory to existing law; third, it is clear in

12 terms; fourth, it does not duplicate existing state or

13 federal law; and finally, fifth, it is necessary to

14 effectuate the purpose that the statute is

15 implementing.

16            The Office of Administrative Law -- if the

17 Office of Administrative Law makes a determination

18 that a proposed regulation does not meet any of these

19 five standards, it can disapprove the regulatory

20 proposal.  That would mean that the regulation would

21 not go into effect.

22            Caltrans is proposing a regulatory action

23 to adopt a regulation in Title 22 -- Title 21,

24 Division 2 of the California Code of Regulation.  This

25 sets forth the procedures that will allow Caltrans to
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1 dispose of surplus residential properties originally

2 acquired for the State's Route 710 extension in the

3 cities of Los Angeles, South Pasadena and Pasadena, in

4 accordance with Section 54235 through 54238.6, as

5 amended, which is also known as the Roberti Act.

6            These regulations are intended to allow

7 Caltrans to dispose of the residential properties in a

8 manner that will preserve, upgrade and expand the

9 supply of housing available to affected persons and

10 families of low or moderate income.  Copies of the

11 proposed regulatory action and the initial statement

12 of reasons are available at the information table just

13 outside the door.

14            As you entered the room today, you were

15 given the opportunity to sign in on the attendance

16 sheet.  If you wish to sign the attendance sheet and

17 have not already done so, please sign it at your

18 convenience before you leave this evening.  You will

19 not be excluded from participation in these

20 proceedings if you did not identify yourself or did

21 not sign the attendance sheet.  However, if you wish

22 to provide an oral comment, a speaker card will be

23 required.

24        In order to ensure that you get the information

25 after this hearing, it's important that you do fill
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1 out that attendance sheet.  Otherwise, there's a

2 chance you may not get the information.  If you really

3 want to make sure you get that information, make sure

4 you complete that for us before you leave this

5 evening.

6            You were also provided an opportunity to

7 pick up and complete a comment sheet as you entered

8 the room.  If you completed that sheet or if you have

9 brought comments with you to submit during the hearing

10 this evening, please place them in the comment box

11 located on the information table.

12          The 45-day written comment period

13 originally scheduled to end at 5:00 p.m. July 14 has

14 been extended to 5:00 p.m. on Thursday, July 31st.  If

15 we do not receive your comments during this or

16 Thursday's public hearing, you may still submit

17 comments in writing relevant to the proposed

18 regulations by mail, facsimile or e-mail.

19              At the information table you will find

20 copies of the notice of extension of written comment

21 period.  This notice has been mailed to those

22 Caltrans -- to those Caltrans believes to be

23 interested in the proposed actions, including all who

24 were previously notified.  This notice has been posted

25 at the Caltrans internet website and will be published
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1 in the California Regulatory Notice Register on

2 July 18th.  Written comments received this evening and

3 at Thursday's public hearing will be considered as

4 part of the rulemaking record.

5             You were also given the opportunity to

6 complete a speaker card indicating that you wished to

7 make oral comments related to the proposed regulations

8 at this hearing.  In order to give everyone an equal

9 turn to present their views, only those that have

10 completed a speaker card will be allowed to speak.  If

11 you did you not complete a speaker card and wish to

12 speak this evening, please go to the information table

13 just outside door.  There you can complete a speaker

14 card and give to the representative at the information

15 table.

16             If you provided a complete and legible

17 name and address on the attendance sheet, speaker card

18 or written comments, we will send you the final

19 statement of reasons which contain our responses to

20 the comments received.

21             Again, we are here to receive comments on

22 the proposed regulations for the Caltrans Affordable

23 Sales Program.  As I indicated earlier, this public

24 hearing is not about the project, environmental

25 documents, maintenance or repairs.  These topics are
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1 outside of the scope of the proposed regulations and

2 therefore we will not be taking comments on them this

3 evening.

4             While you are speaking, I may interrupt

5 you and remind you to speak with the section of

6 regulations you wish to provide a comment to.  I

7 understand that regulatory language can be complex and

8 it may be unclear which of your concerns relate to

9 this specific hearing.  We welcome input on issues

10 outside the scope of this hearing, but this is not the

11 forum to discuss them.  Therefore, if you have

12 concerns on matters not related to the proposed

13 regulations, please pick up a flyer at the information

14 table providing a contact information or call

15 District 7 Right of Way office of Caltrans, which many

16 of you probably know at (213) 897-8184.  And, again,

17 there's additional information outside and contact

18 information on the website as well.

19             I will call your name from the completed

20 speaker card submitted.  Please do not come forward

21 until I have called your name and ask you to step

22 forward.  We are going to do our best to keep an

23 orderly hearing this evening so that everyone has an

24 opportunity to speak.  We ask for help in this by

25 respecting each speaker and limiting your talking.  In
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1 order to make sure that everyone has a chance to give

2 input, speakers will be given two minutes to make

3 their comments.  We have a timer, which is to my

4 right, your left, that will show you how much time you

5 have remaining.  To be fair to everyone who wishes to

6 speak this evening, I will enforce the two-minute time

7 limit and there will be no pleading of time to other

8 speakers, nor will an individual be allowed to speak

9 more than once.

10            If your comment does not address the

11 proposals put forth by Caltrans, I may ask you to

12 return to your seat.  Again, if you have concerns or

13 matters not related to the regulations, we do want to

14 hear about them, just not in this forum.

15             We do not wish for disruptions to prevent

16 others from offering their views.  Consequently,

17 please do not be disruptive during this hearing this

18 evening.  We will conclude this hearing at

19 approximately 8:15.  If you turned in a speaker card

20 before that time and we have not heard your comments,

21 we will remain until all persons have had an

22 opportunity to present their comments or the room is

23 no longer available to us.

24             When you speak, I ask that you come

25 forward and speak loudly enough that the court
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1 reporter and the rest of the attendees can hear you.

2 Please speak loudly and clearly.  Begin by stating

3 your name, the organization you represent, if any, and

4 tell us the section number of the proposed regulations

5 on which you wish to comment.  We have that

6 information on both of the boards as a reminder.

7              At this time, I will begin calling up

8 speakers based on the speaker cards that we received.

9 I am going to call up one speaker and the next three

10 speakers.  We have three seats over to your right

11 where we will kind of get in batting order, if you

12 will.  If I don't call your name, don't come forward

13 until you know I have called you.

14             I am reading from the speaker cards as you

15 wrote them.  Please forgive me if I have problems

16 pronouncing your name.  I will do my best.

17             We have a two-minute timer.  When the time

18 beeps, your time is up and you will have to yield the

19 microphone.

20            Has anyone here that we know of requested

21 language assistance?  Okay.  Thank you.

22             I am going to call Robert Logan up to the

23 mic.  And I think what I am going to do is call the

24 following three people to come to the three chairs on

25 my left:  Lorraine Clearman, William Hess, and Julio
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1 Esperias.  Robert.

2            MR. HESS:  I'm going to pass on the

3 questions because all the questions that I have to ask

4 are regarding the other issues.

5            MR. GREEN:  Thank you, sir.

6            Lorraine, you're up.

7            MS. CLEARMAN:  I am Lorraine Clearman,

8 tenant for 29 years.  Today is my anniversary.  Thank

9 you, Caltrans.  I am not exactly certain about the

10 section number, but I think it's 1477 that I am going

11 to comment on.  I would like to read into the record

12 that housing-related public or private affordable

13 housing organizations should not be given priority

14 over any tenant in any phase.  Thank you.

15            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

16            William Hess.  William Hess.

17            MR. HESS:  I want to present a written

18 statement.

19            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  Thank you, sir.

20            Julio Esperias?

21            MR. ESPERIAS:  Hello.  Good evening.

22 Julio Esperias.  That's E-S-P-E-R-I-A-S.  I am a field

23 deputy with the Office of Council member Jose Haizar,

24 State of Los Angeles, Council District 14.  I'd like

25 to talk about Sections 1476, Item I, Section 1485, and
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1 just overall Division 2, Chapter 9.5.  I'm just going

2 to read off a statement.

3            Los Angeles City Council Member Jose

4 Haizar, a representative of the community of El Sereno

5 has submitted a letter requesting that the current

6 minimum 45-day public comment period for the proposal

7 of these sales to expire, which expired July 14th, be

8 extended by 120 days.

9            We have heard concerns from a United

10 Caltrans Tenant of El Sereno, and other affected

11 residents who live along the proposed 710 freeway

12 extension.  Our office supports their request to

13 extend the public comment period that will allow those

14 directly affected by this Caltrans proposal adequate

15 time to review and understand this complex proposal.

16            Is it vital to the residents that have

17 lived in these properties for decades be given the

18 opportunity to fully vet the proposal and then provide

19 appropriate feedback for Caltrans to address.

20 Providing the bare minimum of only 45 days for the

21 public comment period is unacceptable.  On behalf of

22 over the 300 tenants and properties that reside in the

23 affected Caltrans zone in El Sereno, Council member

24 Hazier requests that Caltrans demonstrate a true

25 willingness to respect their concern and allow for a
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1 vibrant public participation process by granting the

2 420-day extension.

3            Additionally, we have concerns regarding

4 the deed restrictions of 30 years for properties that

5 are sold below market value.  Potential property

6 buyers will face potential problems when it comes to

7 negotiating a bank loan.  Many banks will not give

8 loans to these people that want to buy a property if

9 there's this coming event that does not allow them to

10 sell within those 30 days -- 30 years.

11            (Bell ringing.)

12            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

13            THE WITNESS:  Thank you.

14            MR. GREEN:  We are going to call the next

15 four speakers.  First, Roberto Flores.  Actually, the

16 next 13 speakers will all represent the United

17 Caltrans Tenants.  We've cued them up back to back.

18 I'll ask that you respect the two-minute time limit.

19 Starting with Roberto Flores.  Number 2, Libby Curiel,

20 is it?

21            SPEAKER:  Right.

22            MR. GREEN:  Hugo Garcia and Mary Helen

23 Miranda.  I hope I got that one correctly as well.

24            So, Mr. Flores.

25            MR. FLORES:  The next 13 or 14 speakers,
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1 like you said, will cover the entire document.  We

2 don't have it cited by section.  So -- but we will do

3 that as -- when we hand that document in.

4            This represents alternative suggestions

5 that are based on the --

6            MR. GREEN:  Excuse me.  Can you go ahead

7 and say your name for the court reporter?  Thank you.

8            MR. FLORES:  My name is Roberto Flores.  I

9 live at 2028 Berkshire in South Pasadena, a Caltrans

10 house, 22 years.

11            This is alternative suggestions that are

12 based on the state of the Roberti field -- Roberti

13 Law, the Administrative Act, the Procedure Act, and

14 the Caribou Law, and the California Constitution.

15            Comments submitted by -- these are

16 comments submitted by the UCT.  This an introduction.

17 The following is a collective statement from the

18 United Caltrans Tenants.  It is unwavering in its

19 perspective but unfinished in its content, because we

20 have been forced to present this prematurely within an

21 unjust 45-day comment period.

22            UCT was formed nearly two years ago by the

23 tenants in all three segments -- all three cities in

24 the corridor, mainly El Sereno.  UCT arose in response

25 to Caltrans' notice that many tenants' rent would be
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1 raised at a grueling 10 percent every six months,

2 which by the way is still an ongoing injustice that

3 Caltrans should stop doing.  So far another unused

4 opportunity by Caltrans to do the right thing and to

5 show good faith.

6            The second major issue driving UCT

7 formation was a lack of property maintenance, vacant

8 property neglect, disrespect, bullying and abuse.

9            MR. GREEN:  Excuse me.   Time is up.

10            MR. FLORES:  I am almost done.

11            We, from UCT, will not go into all the

12 issues that fall under these two categories.  There

13 are too many.  Suffice it to say that the following

14 UCT comments are all related to Caltrans' regulation

15 proposal and represent the wishes of the tenants from

16 El Sereno, South Pasadena, and the Pasadena area.

17            We are here to uphold the spirit of

18 fairness and protection of community that the Roberti

19 Law embodies.  This is our statement.

20            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

21            MS. CURIEL:  Hi.  My name is Libby Curiel,

22 and my last name is C-u-r-i-e-l.  I represent UCT.  I

23 am a tenant for almost 13 years.  And, of course, my

24 comments relate to the entire document.  So I shall

25 begin;
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1            A.  The spirit and intent of the Roberti

2 Law and APA Law.  The Roberti Law states, in Sections

3 54235:  The legislature further finds and declares

4 that the sales to requested residential property

5 pursuant to the provisions of this article will

6 directly serve an important public service.

7 Wherefore, the legislature intends by this article to

8 preserve, upgrade, and expand the supply of housing

9 available to persons and families of low or moderate

10 income.

11            The legislature further intends by this

12 article to vacate the environmental affects within the

13 meaning of Article 19 of the California Constitution

14 caused by highway activities.

15            UCT's proposal is based on the

16 Roberti Law's spirit of providing affordable housing

17 and in not only mitigating, alleviating the

18 environmental impact that damage done by two

19 communities by the initial acquisition of the 710

20 Corridor houses, but in making sure that the three

21 communities affected by the initial purchase do not

22 suffer any additional trauma and destruction.

23            The UTC's proposal is also based on the

24 fact we, as renters, are major stakeholders on the

25 sale of our homes.  We tenants and former tenants have
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1 a right to a commentary that would allow us meaningful

2 participation throughout this entire process.  We

3 partially base this right on the Administrative

4 Procedure Act, APA current law, that was designed to

5 guarantee the public meaningful participation.

6            The APA Law was established for the

7 following stated reasons.  In Section 11340-11342.4,

8 The language of many regulations is frequently unclear

9 and unnecessarily complex.  The language is often

10 confusing to the persons who must comply with the

11 regulations.  The complexity and lack of clarity in

12 many regulations puts small businesses, the public,

13 which do not have the resources to hire experts to

14 assist them, at a distinct disadvantage.

15            Thank you.

16            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

17            Hugo Garcia?

18            MR. GARCIA:  My name is Hugo Garcia.  I am

19 a Caltrans tenant for, like, 22 years, and I am going

20 to go ahead and read my comment.

21            Forty-five day comment period is the

22 minimum required by law, but is not enough for tenants

23 in our situation.  UCT consists of mostly

24 working-class tenants and former tenants with

25 families.  To develop a responsible alternative to the
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1 proposed regulations without the help of lawyers and

2 other support, we need minimally 120 days total.

3            Caltrans' refusal to consider our requests

4 so far can be seen as not only discriminatory, but in

5 violation of the Administrative Procedure Act, the

6 APA, intent and is unconstitutional.  As such, our

7 comments are a draft comments that need more attention

8 and develop, therefore, an additional extension to 120

9 days.

10            B.  The State of California is not a

11 for-profit corporation.  We also based our proposals

12 on the common notion and fact that the State of

13 California was created by the people to ensure an

14 equitable distribution of resources and to allow for

15 the meaningful participation of civil society in the

16 states' decision-making process.  As a nonprofit

17 state, we hold to the constitutionality-based nature

18 of the attorney general's opinion, the Office of

19 Attorney General Edmond G. Brown Jr.'s

20 Opinion No. 07-801, issued December 30, 2009, which

21 states:

22            Therefore, we conclude that although the

23 constitution generally prohibits the Department of

24 Transportation from selling or renting real property

25 that has acquired -- has been acquired with motor
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1 vehicle fuel and use tax revenues for less than that

2 property's fair market value or fair rental value,

3 below-market fails or rental of such properties are

4 constitutionally permittable (sic.) as a limited

5 exception to this general prohibition if the property

6 qualifies as a surplus residential property under the

7 affordable housing legislation known as the Roberti

8 Law.

9            And that's what this is.  This is surplus

10 residential property; therefore, you can do it in this

11 case.

12            MR. GREEN:  I'm going to go ahead and call

13 the next four speakers so that they can be prepared

14 and come forward.

15            The first is going to be Bruce Teague.

16 I'll just pronounce that.  The second is Lisa Almeda,

17 and Mary Helen Miranda.

18            MR. TEAGUE:  Okay to go?

19            My name is Bruce Teague.  T, as in Tom,

20 e-a-g-u-e.  I am with UCT and the -- it's on the

21 tenant build date interest issue.

22            That a reasonable buyout of real estate

23 allows up to $500,000 in equity.  Given today's cost

24 of living, seniors particularly, need a reasonable

25 safety net that can be used in emergencies and to



PUBLIC HEARING July 15, 2014

BELL & MYERS COURT REPORTERS AND LEGAL VIDEOGRAPHERS  408-287-7500

23

1 offset medical bills.

2            On current priority rights that in all

3 cases the tenants with more than five years, that the

4 priority right of refusals go first to the current

5 tenant.  If the tenant has fewer than five years, the

6 previous tenant that left in good standing has a

7 seniority right and will be given a right of first

8 refusal.

9            That those tenants with less than five

10 years be given an opportunity to purchase one of the

11 tenant-less surplus properties before it's offered to

12 non-profits or auctioned, but only after offered to

13 former tenants in good standing.

14            B.  That all options to purchase should be

15 offered at no more than original houses purchase price

16 paid by Caltrans, adjusted for inflation -- Rule 72 --

17 and no less than the original housing purchase price

18 paid for by Caltrans.

19            On third year covenants:  No to all

20 covenants because the Caltrans home on the

21 710 Corridor has been under Caltrans' control for

22 almost 50 years.  During that time, Caltrans has not

23 maintained most of these houses, and because of that

24 negligent most have serious damage and are in a

25 deteriorated condition.
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1            Under these conditions, even without

2 additional restrictions, it's going to be difficult to

3 obtain financing for the purchase of these houses.

4 Many of the tenants in the corridor have been in their

5 homes many years and are near retirement.  These

6 restrictions cause undo burden.  The covenants will

7 make it even more difficult to obtain a loan and that

8 will further frustrate the intent of the Roberti Law.

9            MR. GREEN:  Next to the podium.

10            MS. ALMEIDA:  Hello.  My name is Lisa.  I

11 have been a resident for 35 years and a member of UCT.

12            Extended family members, regardless of

13 income, not currently residing in the home can

14 purchase the home for their family member who is

15 residing in the home on their behalf.  That was No. 6.

16            Number 7, on conditional offer prior sale,

17 cross-applied 3A removed because it -- it is

18 unfairly -- it unfairly discriminates against seniors

19 who may have purchased primary property that who have

20 property interest and have lost them, and other

21 special circumstances.  For example, those who have

22 property that is upside down.

23            B.  Caltrans needs to provide tenants with

24 documents that are fully detailed and explain the 2014

25 L.A. County medium income stipulations.  Can it be
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1 prorated to reflect the COLA?  That will show up next

2 year, in the next years' charts, In the next years'

3 charts.  Such as, what is an income-qualified buyer?

4 Look under CCR Title 25, Section 6910.

5            2.  Fair market value.  What goes into

6 this?  How is fair market calculated?  What properties

7 are compared to calculate the fair market value?

8 Please clarify.

9            3.  Define reasonable price.  Why will

10 fair market value be used for single family buyers but

11 reasonable price for public private entities?

12            Thank you.

13            MR. GREEN:  And next we have Norah Teague.

14            Ms. TEAGUE:  My name is Nora Teague, and I

15 am with the United Caltrans Tenants as well.

16            I am speaking on a multiple dwelling

17 property possibility.  The tenants in the multiple

18 family dwellings have the ability to bid on any

19 available unit in the multiple family dwelling.  Also

20 that the housing authority or public housing entity of

21 each city make themselves available to facilitate the

22 establishment of a cooperative for the purchase of --

23 and the -- for the -- yeah, the multiple dwelling

24 corporation -- I'm sorry.  Multiple dwelling

25 cooperative.  Okay, sorry.
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1            If multiple dwelling cooperatives do not

2 materialize, then those tenants currently residing in

3 the multiple family dwellings would then have the

4 option of purchasing any unoccupied surplus Caltrans

5 homes for sale.

6            MR. GREEN:  Let me go ahead with the next

7 two names of the people lined up.  Mary Helen Miranda,

8 and then next will be Don Jones, Ron Chavez and

9 Carleen Ward.

10            So we have Mary Helen Miranda.

11            MS. MIRANDA:  Yes.  Hi, my name is Maria

12 Miranda.  I have been a tenant for 21 years, and I

13 live on Sheffield.

14            I am going to talk about the 45-day

15 regulations and setting a comment period.  In the

16 spirit of the Roberti Law and in the APA, tenants, as

17 a major -- as major stakeholders have a right to

18 comment -- to a comment period that would allow them

19 meaningful participation.  A 45-day comment period is

20 the minimum required by law, but it is not enough time

21 for us working class tenants to develop a responsible

22 alternative to proposed regulations.  UTC's request to

23 Andrew Nierenberger of Caltrans to extend the comment

24 period to 120 days was ignored.  After receiving a

25 request from South Pasadena, Caltrans conceded and
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1 extended the comment period to 5:00 P.M., July 31st,

2 2014.

3             This extends the comment period by

4 17 days, well below what UCT is requesting.  UCT is

5 requesting Caltrans to extend the public comment

6 period to a total of 120 days.  We, the tenants that

7 are actively compiling feedback coming in from other

8 meaningful participation, the 58 more days is

9 warranted.

10            On rental credits:  Relating to the

11 purchase price, Caltrans should credit all rent

12 previously paid and offset that full amount,

13 100 percent, against the current purchase price which

14 should not exceed the original housing purchase price.

15 OHPP, that Caltrans paid to initially acquire the

16 property.  The amount that is credited shall not

17 exceed the amount of the original housing purchase

18 price, OHCP.

19            Thank you.

20            MR. GREEN:  Don Jones.

21            MR. JONES:  Sir.  Good evening, neighbors.

22 Good evening, state officials.  My name is Don Jones.

23 I am a former tenant in good standing at 225 Madeline

24 Drive, Pasadena.

25            I would like to address the section that
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1 talks about good tenants in good standing.  We would

2 like that there immediately be a registry set up for

3 all those former tenants in good standing that are

4 aware of the law, the Caribou law, and that they

5 should have an opportunity to purchase their previous

6 homes or the surplus homes that are not currently

7 occupied.  Tenants in good standing is a new term and

8 a population that's been defined.  We are legal

9 stakeholders, and as such have rights to know and

10 participate in every stage of the sales process and a

11 registry would aid that.

12            Any persons who have been removed or who

13 have been moved from their property for any reason

14 engaged an increase in rent or property sales within a

15 time span of the last five years should have an option

16 to register a person where they previously resided in

17 or in any of the other vacant properties that will be

18 for sale at the purchase price originally paid by

19 Caltrans to acquire said property.

20             We know that some tenants have been

21 forced to move from their state-owned homes for

22 reasons of department needs, stated department need.

23 These former tenants in good standing should be the

24 beneficiaries of the law should they elect to

25 participate.
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1            A review of the landlord tenant law in

2 California seems to suggest that there are conditions

3 that should be used to determine a former tenant in

4 good standing.  That the former tenants' house was

5 delivered back in a condition acceptable to the State,

6 that all past due rent, charges, costs or expenses

7 related to the occupancy have been settled.  The

8 legislation speaks to affected persons and the

9 preservation of the fabric of the community.  Former

10 tenants in good standing should have demonstratable

11 ties to the community such as schools, churches and be

12 active in community affairs.

13            Former tenants in good standing should

14 have consideration for those on fixed income and

15 income consistent with the intent of the Roberti Bill.

16 If there are interests in the real property, they

17 should be consistent with our previous comments on

18 Section 3A.  There should be an intent to reside in

19 the homes as our primary residents.  If the homes in

20 the last residency are not available to us, then we

21 should have a preference to purchase long-vacant homes

22 with no other claims.

23            (Bell ringing.)

24            MR. JONES:  Thank you for your courtesy.

25            MR. GREEN:  The next four speakers are Ron
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1 Chavez, Carol Moore, Jose Prado and Brenda Blanco.

2            MR. CHAVEZ:  Mr. Green, and members of the

3 panel, my name is Ronald Chavez.

4            MR. GREEN:  Just so that everyone knows,

5 when you come up, can you please spell your last name,

6 just for court reporter?

7            Thank you.  Sorry to interrupt.  Please

8 continue.

9            MR. CHAVEZ:  Ronald Chavez, C-h-a-v-e-z.

10 I am also a member of the UCT.  I live on Sheffield.

11 And I am here to present a comment on current tenants

12 not in good standing.

13            Caltrans is carrying out a forensic audit

14 on all tenants.  It is completely unprofessional and

15 unjust because in many cases the information found is

16 not being used in good faith and is used to unfairly

17 categorize current tenants as not in good standing,

18 effectively eliminating them from sale process.

19            We completely disagree in the way that

20 Caltrans is labeling tenants as not in good standing.

21 For example, there are cases in which tenants fall

22 behind on rent due to extenuating circumstances such

23 as loss of employment, illness and death.  There are

24 also cases in which tenants were short on rent due to

25 rent changes, confused and the human error.  In such
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1 cases, short by less than ten cents.  There are

2 also cases in which tenants were instructed by

3 Caltrans agents to deduct rent for immediate repairs

4 on Caltrans and later were unable to pay due to

5 bureaucratic --

6            MR. GREEN:  Now, is this on topic for the

7 proposed legislation --

8            MR. CHAVEZ:  This would apply to Section

9 1478, Section C.

10            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.  Please continue.

11            MR. CHAVEZ:  In all cases, these tenants

12 should be reinstated as tenants in good standing

13 effective immediately.  In addition to any accounting

14 errors discovered in one year should be resolved and

15 absolved by Caltrans.

16            Thank you, sir.

17            MR. GREEN:  Caroline.  I'm hoping I'm

18 saying that correctly.  Is that correct?

19            Coming up from the back, it looks like.

20            MS. WARD:  That is Carleen Ward.

21            MR. GREEN:  Can you spell it please?

22            MS. WARD:  Last name is Ward, W-a-r-d.

23             MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

24            MS. WARD:  I am also a member of the UCT.

25 I believe my section would be 1477, conditional offer
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1 prior to sale.  This is for the -- on those over the

2 150 percent median income.

3            The tenants falling into the over the

4 150 percent median income category and the prospective

5 buyers in priority order list be removed from No. 5 to

6 No. 4, and No. 4 becoming No. 5 on the list.

7            These tenants should have an opportunity

8 to purchase the home outright from Caltrans and not

9 have to deal with any designated public or private

10 affordable housing organizations.  These tenants

11 should be offered to buy, at the same cost indicated

12 above, cross-applied at 4.b:  All options to purchase

13 should be offered at no more than Original Housing

14 Purchase Price paid for by Caltrans, adjusted for

15 inflation Rule 72, and no less than the Original

16 Housing Purchase Price paid for by Caltrans.

17            If necessary, Caltrans should enact

18 emergency regulations if this is what is needed to

19 accomplish this adjustment.

20            Thank you.

21            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

22            Mr. Prado.

23            MR. PRADO:  Jose Prado.  My last name is

24 spelled P-r-a-d-o.

25            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.
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1            MR. PRADO:  As to property management, UCT

2 proposes that Caltrans designate a public housing

3 agency to administer the rehabilitation fund created

4 by SB416.

5            Caltrans is not equipped to handle this

6 task.  As the audit demonstrated, Caltrans is unable

7 to adequately monitor funds.  There are too many

8 delays, overlapping oversight, and quality suffers

9 when handled by Caltrans.

10            As to relocation assistance:

11            A.  Tenants who need to vacate due to the

12 sale of their rental property ought to receive a

13 120-day notice to vacate and not be required to pay

14 rent while they seek alternative housing in addition

15 to receiving the maximum statutory stipends and other

16 benefits contained in the Federal Relocation

17 Assistance Program.  They should also be relocated to

18 available Caltrans housing or made available for this

19 purpose.

20            B.  Available Federal Relocation

21 Assistance Program benefits ought to be provided for

22 tenants as needed and based on eligibility.

23            Thank you.

24            MR. GREEN:  Brenda.

25            And next will be Angela Flores.
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1            MS. BLANCO:  Hi.  Good evening.  My name

2 is Brenda Blanco, B-l-a-n-c-o.  I am with UTC, United

3 Caltrans Tenants, and I have been a tenant for

4 16 years on Sheffield in El Sereno.

5            My topic is on minimum property standards.

6            What are minimum property standards?  What

7 appraisal process will Caltrans use to determine the

8 value and sale price of each home?  Will each tenant

9 have the option to hire his or her own independent

10 appraiser?  Will Caltrans accept their appraisal in

11 determining the value of the home?  Will past

12 inspections reports, assess problems and reported

13 unfixed problems be used in determining the value of

14 the property?

15            Will California codes -- and I always get

16 stuck on this one -- habitability be utilized?  Will

17 closer comps for same ZIP code be used to determine

18 the value of the properties?  For example, comparing

19 homes of similar property and home square footage with

20 similar bedrooms, bathrooms and similar conditions in

21 the same ZIP code.  And more specifically, homes

22 within the same neighborhood.  And depreciation needs

23 to be factored in.

24            Thank you.

25            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.  Angela.
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1            MS. FLORES:  Hello.  I am Angela Flores,

2 F-l-o-r-e-s.  And my topic is housing-related public

3 entities.

4            We need expanded definition for public

5 housing agencies.  The assumption is that PHA is

6 individual to each city.

7            Various questions.  Code Section 54237 (A)

8 and (D):  What are these codes?  What do they say?

9 What do they mean?  What does "each buyers option"

10 mean exactly?

11            C.  Code Section 1475(a).  What does

12 upgrade mean?  What is an affected person?  We need a

13 clear definition.

14            D.  Code Section 1475(d).  We need

15 definition of majority age.

16            And, E, Code Section 1476:  What is

17 property for purpose of exchange?

18            Thank you.

19            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

20            Nancy Mirkof.

21            If you want to speak to a court reporter,

22 you can just head straight back there to the corner

23 and we will take care of it there.  Thank you.

24            Let me call up the next four speakers.

25 Linda Krausen.  Marie Ibsen Risigari-Gai.  And
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1 Christopher Sutton.

2            MS. MIRKOF:  Hi.  Good evening.  Actually,

3 I was prepared for something else, so I will just

4 speak on what I am working on currently with regard to

5 these regulations.

6            I've been a Caltrans tenant since 1993.

7 That makes it 21 years and month.  I am approaching

8 the age of retirement, at which I will substantially

9 have very reduced income compared to what I have been

10 earning all this time.  So I am in a bit of a quandary

11 because if in two years this situation had come up I

12 would be in a much better place to not have to

13 struggle to buy my house.  For other reasons -- for

14 the obvious reasons.

15            And the second thing I would like to

16 discuss is -- so I am talking about the 150 percent,

17 and I would like to know what actual income you are

18 going take into consideration and will there be a

19 discussion that can take place between Caltrans and

20 the tenants with these special circumstances.  I think

21 I'm not the only one who is in this kind of edged

22 category, almost about to be on a retirement income.

23            Secondly, I would like to talk about the

24 covenants, and I know that Caltrans is under the

25 housing law of the State and the Federal Government,
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1 and there are covenants in every city for affordable

2 housing.  It's not anything unique to our

3 neighborhood.  However, I would like to remind -- I

4 think that I read that there are reduces from

5 covenants for certain issues, in different places

6 around the country.  And I would like to state that if

7 we take into consideration that the purpose of the

8 covenant is to keep properties at an affordable level,

9 that Caltrans, since 1979, has kept these properties,

10 we, as the tenants, have kept these properties at an

11 affordable level, and you have kept these properties

12 at an affordable level, you are compiling with

13 regulations.  But if you add on, once we buy our

14 homes, 30 more years, that's going to make a total of

15 75 years being in an affordable category, and I think

16 that's a little excessive.  And I am sure that -- I am

17 hoping that we can all reach an agreement on

18 mitigating these covenants with some sort of formulas

19 for having to do with the number of years that we have

20 been tenants.

21            (Bell ringing.)

22            Thank you very much.

23            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

24            Elena Valdez, please.

25            THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  I am not --
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1 (inaudible.)

2            MR. GREEN:  Okay.

3            MS. VALDEZ:  Thank you.

4            MR. GREEN:  Rosalie Wright -- Roth?

5            MS. ROTH:  I'm not -- (inaudible.)

6            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  Thank you.

7            Christopher Sutton, please.

8            MR. SUTTON:  My name is Christopher

9 Sutton.  My last name in spelled S-u-t-t-o-n.  I am an

10 attorney for some of the tenants in the northern end

11 of the corridor, and I have assisted past tenants in

12 the last sales process.

13            The 30-year suicide covenants violate the

14 operating instructions and federal regulations for

15 most lenders, because it puts the lenders in second

16 position.  It means that having the covenants be --

17 that these covenants that are beyond the control of

18 the lender means that people will not be able to get

19 the loans to buy these properties.  Instead, Caltrans

20 must change their covenants to recall the silent

21 seconds which are behind the lender's note and trust

22 deed and which are enforceable for the amount of the

23 discount provided to affordable tenants.  So the

24 30 year tenants' covenants are unworkable.

25            The 60 days for individual tenants to
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1 respond to an offer to purchase are simply too short

2 to acquire the lending necessary to buy, and the time

3 to respond when offered to purchase -- offered to sale

4 needs to be extended.

5            There should be in the regulations a

6 protection for tenants so there will be no evictions

7 of current tenants if they are unable to qualify.

8            In 1994 Caltrans declared 54 properties

9 surplus.  That decision was never rescinded.  Of

10 those, about 22 still are out there and have never

11 been sold and the regulations reflect the past

12 decisions of Caltrans.

13            In June I submitted a lengthy public

14 records act request to Caltrans for the documents

15 related to the list and the regulations.  I received

16 numerous responses from Caltrans extending the time to

17 respond to my public records request.  And Mr. Newman

18 at Caltrans said they would provide documents,

19 finally, way after the deadline on July 8th.  That was

20 one week ago.  The documents have not been provided.

21 Because of that, the time to respond to these

22 regulations must be extended, as people have

23 requested, to a full 120 days, because Caltrans has

24 withheld the underlying documents for us to understand

25 the basis for these regulations.
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1            Thank you.

2            (Bell ringing.)

3            MR. GREEN:  I would like to call up the

4 next four speakers.

5            Brian Allen.  Shawn Hayes.  It looks like

6 the last name, Guerrero.  First name -- I can't spell

7 the first letter.  Lourdes, perhaps.  Maybe it's

8 L-o-u-r-d-e-s, Lourdes.  Dolores?  The "O" perhaps?

9 And then it looks like Juan Flores.

10            MR. TORRES:  I am Juan Torres, right here.

11            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  You'll be the fourth

12 up.

13            MR. TORRES:  I'm up?

14            MR. GREEN:  No.  You'll be the fourth up.

15 We have got three others before you, then we'll get to

16 you.

17            MR. TORRES:  Right.

18            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

19            So Brian Allen goes next.

20            So you are going to talk for her?

21            MR. TORRES:  I'm going to talk for her.

22            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  You're going to talk

23 for her?

24            MR. TORRES:  Yes.

25            MR. GREEN:  Go ahead.
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1            MR. HAYES:  Hello.  My name is Shawn

2 Hayes, H-a-y-e-s.  I live in South Pasadena.  And I

3 just have some questions.

4            First of all, if someone does have

5 questions, is there a number that they could call or,

6 like, a central number?  Like in Sacramento --

7            MR. GREEN:  Sir, there's about four or

8 five different informational fliers outside, one of

9 which has the telephone number.  There's also a Web

10 site, and there's information in the information

11 handouts.  And there's a frequently-asked questions

12 document, as well, that you can refer to, so --

13            MR. HAYES:  But something going through

14 the process of buying their place?

15            MR. GREEN:  Yes, there is a -- I mentioned

16 it earlier.  I will find it.  So by the time that

17 you're finished speaking, I will provide that number

18 to you.

19            MR. HAYES:  Thanks.

20            And, let's see.  Who decides the price?

21 Does somebody in Sacramento decide it?  Or does

22 somebody locally decide it?  Let's see.  Are you going

23 to fix them up and then, like, raise the prices?  Are

24 they going to be more expensive, like, when you do,

25 like, all the repairs?  You know what I mean?  Are
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1 they going to be, you know -- should we buy them as-is

2 and get them at a lower price or have you fix them up

3 and then will the price be higher?

4            And -- I'm sorry to be hitting you with

5 all of this stuff, but -- and let's see.  What

6 documentation are you going to require?  Is it usual,

7 like, loan documentation, like taxes and, you know,

8 like, proof of income and stuff?  Or are you going to

9 be requiring more or less stuff?  And how long do --

10 how long do we have to prepare all of this

11 documentation and things?  And, I guess, what happens

12 to all the empty houses?

13            That's all.  Thank you.

14            MR. GREEN:  Thank you for your comments.

15            Shawn Hayes.  Shawn?

16            MR. HAYES:  That's me.

17            MR. GREEN:  That was Shawn Hayes.  Excuse

18 me, sir.  Okay.

19            Brian Allen.  Okay.  That's who was -- I'm

20 sorry.  Is Brian -- I'm getting confused here.  Is

21 Brian Allen --

22            MR. ALLEN:  I don't have adequate time to

23 say everything.

24            Mr. GREEN:  Okay.  Thank you.

25            So next we have Lourdes Guerrero.  And
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1 you -- okay.  I'm getting there.  It's a little bit of

2 shuffling here at the end.  Juan Flores.

3            MR. TORRES:  Right here.

4            MR. GREEN:  All right.  Here we go.

5            THE WITNESS:  Hello.  My name is Juan

6 Torres.  I am a realtor for 25 years in this business.

7            I think that you should allow us to be

8 able to represent buyers in this market.  That are

9 going to be -- it would be brokers-type opinions.

10            MR. GREEN:  Will you lean just a little

11 closer to the mic, sir?

12            MR. TORRES:  I think you should allow us

13 to -- realtors -- to represent buyers in this

14 transactions.  They are just out there blind.  You

15 guys are treating them their fair market value.  I

16 think we should be able to only -- show these people

17 what the market value is in this area.  We're in the

18 community, not you guys.  You're in Sacramento.  We're

19 right here.

20            Also, too, I want to be able to -- be able

21 to -- our tenants, to be able to -- be able to

22 afford -- excuse me -- affordable housing.  They

23 should be able to qualify for -- as borrowers and not

24 restrict them to a -- being -- be able to purchase

25 these properties.  I mean, people have been living
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1 there 30 years on limited incomes.  They are only

2 making, like, 30 to $40,000 a year.  And yet, they

3 would be co-buyers to be -- to be able to put these

4 properties.  Nothing to it.  They want to live there.

5 They want to stay there in their community.  They want

6 to be able to qualify.  So I would -- FDA financing is

7 out there.  There's all kinds of programs out there.

8 Grant programs from the State right now.  Two units.

9 Grant programs.  Five percent grants out there.

10 There's all kinds of programs out there.  I can help

11 these people qualify for these properties.  I think we

12 should be able to represent these people.  I've worked

13 -- brokers to come and help them out for the value of

14 the properties.

15            We guys are up there.  You guys are not

16 here.  You don't know the value here.  I've done

17 15,000 EPOs through Caltrans.  I have, too, for

18 TransAmerica.  And that -- I know value.

19 Beverly Hills, all over the place.

20            I know values.  I can give you the fair

21 market value for this area.  I know it like the back

22 of my hand.  So I know how the conditions of these

23 properties are, you know, termite damage, roach

24 damage.  There is a lot of properties that are, you

25 know, that need to be repaired in --
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1            (Bell ringing.)

2            MR. TORRES:  Okay.  Juan Torres.  Thanks

3 for listening.  Thank you.

4            (Announcement in Spanish.)

5            MR. GREEN:  We only have two more speaker

6 cards this evening.  If anyone else would like to

7 speak, there is still time to fill out -- complete a

8 speaker card.  We will be here until 8:15 accepting

9 speaker cards.  So if you haven't and you still want

10 to, there's still time available for you.

11            Alena Valdez.

12            MS.VALDEZ:  (Inaudible.)

13            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  See.  Here we go.  And

14 I am probably messing this one up, too.  Rosalie Dry.

15 Rosalie Rye.  All right.

16            MS. DRY:  Are you the same individual who

17 is going to be in Pasadena?

18            MR. GREEN:  We have another hearing in

19 Pasadena, two nights from now, if it's --

20            MS. DRY:  Are you going to be the same

21 individual?

22            MR. GREEN:  Yes, ma'am.

23            MS. DRY:  Okay.  Thank you.

24            MR. GREEN:  She had asked if we were going

25 to be the same speakers, same representatives, on
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1 Thursday night at Pasadena.  And the answer is "yes."

2            So I think what we'll do, if there's no

3 additional speaker cards -- it looks we have some

4 coming up.  Very good.

5            Do you have your own speaker card, or is

6 this yours here?  Okay.  It looks the same shape.  I

7 thought maybe that was it.

8            Diana Mahmud?

9            MS. MAHMUD:  Diana Mahmud, M-a-h-m-u-d.  I

10 am a member of the city council of the City of South

11 Pasadena.  However, I want to clarify that I am

12 speaking in my own individual capacity.  My council

13 will be meeting tomorrow night to discuss, among other

14 things, these proposed draft regulations.

15            However, speaking as an individual and as

16 a resident of South Pasadena, I personally have no

17 objection to a total 120-day period of time in which

18 to respond to the draft regulations.  I think there's

19 been some discussion of a 120-day extension, but I

20 think the intent was a total 120 days, and I

21 personally have no objection to that.

22            Secondly, I agree with prior speakers that

23 the provision in the regulation providing for only

24 60 days for tenants to respond to the initial notice

25 of sale is likely inadequate, particularly for low
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1 income residents that might have difficulty finding

2 financing.  I think a 90- to 120-day period would be

3 reasonable.

4            Having said that, and as a member of South

5 Pasadena's city council, I can tell you that in my

6 small city of 26,000, our primary source of income is

7 property tax, and so we understand that Caltrans has

8 to strike a reasonable balance in terms of providing

9 sufficient time to the current tenants and others that

10 might be interested in obtaining the property to

11 explore potential financing alternatives while

12 also not unduly delaying the return of the properties

13 to the property tax rolls.

14            It appears that the regulations are only

15 intended to apply to developed properties and not to

16 unimproved parcels, and so a clarification to that

17 effect would be desired.  And if that is not the

18 intent, then I think the regulations need some

19 clarifications to parse out exactly what provisions

20 are applicable to unimproved parcels.  We have quite a

21 few in the City of South Pasadena.

22            Finally, the direct -- the provision

23 regarding the director's deed that specifies the

24 30-year restriction for those properties that are sold

25 below fair market value.  I would point to Streets and
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1 Highways Section 118, that where a property is

2 initially acquired by a governmental entity and

3 that -- then it's sold to a nonprofit housing, that

4 section requires that there be a covenant running with

5 the land that imposes the low income rental provision

6 to only be applicable for -- I think it's a minimum of

7 15 years --

8            MR. GREEN:  May I ask you to conclude your

9 comment?  If you have additional comments, you can

10 certainly put them in writing, ma'am.

11            MS. MAHMUD:  No, but I would point to

12 Streets and Highways Code Section 118, and I think

13 that's probably a more reasonable provision.

14            Thank you very much.

15            MR. GREEN:  Do we have any more speaker

16 cards?

17            Well, thank you for all who have shared

18 the comments with us this evening and who came to

19 listen.  We will remain here, as I mentioned before,

20 until 8:15.  You may continue to provide written

21 comments until that time by dropping them in the

22 comment box at the information table.

23            If there is anyone in the audience or

24 others that arrive prior to 8:15 and wish to provide

25 an oral comment, once the speaker card is received, I
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1 will call your name and ask that you come forward.

2            If there are some in the audience that

3 wish to provide comments but have not yet done so,

4 please go to the information table, complete a speaker

5 card and give to the representative at the table.  I

6 will call your name.

7            Off the record.

8             (Brief recess.)

9            MR. GREEN:  I am going to give a few other

10 closing remarks.

11            We will stay here until 8:15.  For those

12 of you that want to leave, I want to make sure you get

13 this information before you leave.

14            I would like to spend just a couple of

15 minutes talking about what happens next in the

16 process.  As mentioned previously, the rulemaking

17 process is governed by the provisions of the

18 Administrative Procedures Act found in California

19 Government Code.

20            If you have additional comments, as we

21 mentioned earlier, the written comment period has been

22 extended to July 31, at 5:00 P.m.  The notice of

23 extension of written comment period that is available

24 at the information table provides for the mailing

25 address, fax number, and e-mail address to send your
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1 written comments to.  All the written and oral

2 comments we received via facsimile, e-mail, regular

3 mail and at the public hearings will be reviewed and

4 summarized.  If those comments lead to the revision of

5 the regulations, we will put out an additional 15-day

6 notice and receive written comments during that time.

7 We will not have another hearing.

8            Once we receive the public's input, we

9 will summarize and respond to the comments in our

10 final statement of reason and modify the text of the

11 regulations as appropriate.  This will be joined with

12 the transcripts from both this hearing and the hearing

13 on Thursday night, along with all other written

14 comments we've received.  This will all be a part of

15 the rulemaking file that is given to the Office of

16 Administrative Law for review and approval.

17            Once the Office of Administrative Law has

18 reviewed the file and made sure we have complied with

19 the standards of adopting regulations, they will issue

20 an approval.  We hope to have that complete by late

21 fall.

22            And it does look like we have another

23 speaker.

24            MS. ALDERSON:  Yes.  We do.

25            MR. GREEN:  Very good.
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1            Anne Alderson.

2            Ms. Alderson:  Yes.  My name is Anne

3 Alderson, and I just want to mention your covenants.

4            MR. GREEN:  Will you spell you last name

5 for us?

6            MS. ALDERSON:  A-l-d-e-r-s-o-n, Alderson.

7            MR. GREEN: Thank you.

8            MS. ALDERSON:  The 30-year covenant should

9 be removed and instead of programs, should be based on

10 how many new tenants have lived in their homes.  I've

11 been a tenant for 29 years.  At the time of move-in, I

12 was a 39-year old single mother and a sole supporter

13 of two minor children.  Today, I am 68 and disabled.

14 I have a service dog for assistance.  Thirty years

15 from now I will be pushing up the daisies and my home

16 still will not be mine.  Do you really think that that

17 was the intent of the Roberti Bill?  Do you know it

18 was not?

19            You started the 710 project in the late

20 '50s and early '60s.  I ask, "How is this issue being

21 able to exist for 60 years?"  If it would -- it would

22 be laughable if it wasn't for all the harm you have

23 done for our tenants and the cost involved millions

24 and millions and millions of lost dollars.  It's time

25 to stand up for what's right.  So lift the covenants
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1 for long-time tenants or otherwise if you stay here

2 for 15 years, then you get a 15-year covenant, in

3 other words.  The restrictions and rules for the same

4 programs should be removed.  We should have the

5 opportunity to maintain and approve our properties.

6 This is a neighborhood issue.  We're being informed

7 that many rules and restrictions are mandated.  This

8 is not true.  These are recommendations, not mandates.

9            Last, you sent me a letter on February 28,

10 2014, advising me that my health issues did not matter

11 since, and I quote, "Due to specific guidelines the

12 department must follow, my disability and the

13 tremendous costs involved is not a factor to

14 consider."  I ask what are those specific guidelines

15 and who those -- are those federal or state?

16            (Bell ringing.)

17            Anne Alderson.

18            MR. GREEN:  Thank you for coming.

19            In the interim, have we received any

20 additional speaker cards?

21            I will repeat, maybe one more time that we

22 do have a court reporter.  If there is someone

23 interested in not speaking in front of us, that

24 speaking directly to the court reporter -- you can do

25 that.
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1            And someone raised their hand in the back.

2 Does that mean that there's an additional speaker

3 card?

4            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  No.  I am just showing

5 that --

6            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  Very good.  If you

7 don't have one and you still want to speak, there are

8 some available back there.

9            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  I am going to help her

10 fill it out if she wants to.

11            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  We will be here until

12 8:15.

13            Sir, I have a two-minute timer.  I'll give

14 you a few minutes.

15            Okay.  Like I say, we will be here.  We're

16 going to just wait right out here.  And we have some

17 folks that work for us here that if someone comes in,

18 they will bring to us.  So we don't want to miss -- we

19 won't miss anybody that turns in a speaker card that

20 wants to speak.

21            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  I have a quick

22 question.  Are you guys just supposed to hear us talk,

23 or you guys going to respond to any of this?

24            MR. GREEN:  It's a quasi-legislative

25 process.  Our role is to get your input this evening.
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1 It's not a question-and-answer town hall meeting.

2            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  Okay.  Thank you.

3            MR. GREEN:  You're welcome.

4            (Off the record.)

5            MR. GREEN:  Robert, I am going ahead -- if

6 everyone could either limit their talking or if you'd

7 like to talk, go outside the room.  We have another

8 speaker.  And out of courtesy for the next speaker, I

9 would ask you to -- well, we have one more speaker,

10 folks.

11            MR. CALIX:  My apologies for -- I -- there

12 we go.  Of all the days I had to work late, it was

13 today, and I apologize for that.

14            MR. GREEN:  And you are?

15            MR. CALIX:  And then y'all were called to

16 order just so I can speak here.  But anyway, by name

17 is Robert Calix.

18            MR. GREEN:  And how do you spell your last

19 name, sir?

20            MR. CALIX:  C-a-l-i-x.  I live at 231

21 Woodborne Drive in Pasadena.  It's just short and

22 sweet.

23            I believe our state legislators need to

24 change the law as it stands today, because today, the

25 way the law stands, that non-profit or for-profit
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1 agencies can purchase my home before I can.  And then

2 they can fix it up and then resell it to me.  There's

3 something wrong with the law.  And I don't think I am

4 the only one like that.  I don't know if there's

5 others in the audience that feel the same way, but I'd

6 have to move, and I have six children.

7            MR. GREEN:  One of our opening comments

8 was that the regulations implement the law, but we are

9 not a law-making party, so --

10            MR. CALIX:  I understand.

11            MR. GREEN:  -- if you want to comment to

12 the regulations.

13            MR. CALIX:  I understand.  Legislators are

14 here and they should listen to what you,

15 unfortunately, have to implement --

16            MR. GREEN:  Okay.

17            MR. CALIX:  -- but I -- to my detriment.

18            MR. GREEN:  Okay.  Who is the next?

19            MR. CALIX:  The next thing is rather than

20 have the banks finance the purchase of our homes,

21 rather than have us put 20 percent down, which many of

22 us do not have, including myself, Caltrans should

23 finance the loan.  As FHA offers 3 percent down, then

24 I ask for 3 percent down.  You are already taking our

25 monthly payments, as it is.  The only thing that would
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1 change would be owner to lender.  Finance the loans.

2 Allow us to purchase the properties we live in, and I

3 think it will make it a lot easier for many of us to

4 continue living in the homes that we already live in

5 and pay rent.

6            So if that were to be offered, many of us

7 wouldn't have to scramble to look for a loan.  And I

8 just believe that that law should be changed to help

9 us achieve the public policy goals that you have with

10 this imperfect law.  That's all I need to say.

11            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

12            I'm going to go ahead and put it on mute

13 again, unless I get additional speaker cards.

14            MS. KRAUSEN:  Can I just ask a question?

15            MR. GREEN:  Is it related to the

16 regulations?

17            MS. KRAUSEN:  Yes.  My only question is --

18 it's just procedure.  So you are here just to run the

19 meeting?  And the actual words are being taken down,

20 are going to be transcribed and given to other people;

21 is that correct?

22            MR. GREEN:  Yes, this is a -- this is a

23 quasi-legislative process.  It's a hearing.  It's

24 very specific in how it comes off.  This is your

25 opportunity to speak on the regulations.
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1            MS. KRAUSEN:  But we are speaking to --

2 I'm sorry, but we --

3            MR. GREEN:  We take it -- Caltrans will

4 take the comments.

5            MS. KRAUSEN:  You're from Caltrans?

6            MR. GREEN:  We are from Caltrans.

7            MS. KRAUSEN:  You're not legislators?

8            MR. GREEN:  No, we are not.

9            MS. KRAUSEN:  Not representing

10 legislators?

11            MR. GREEN:  No, ma'am.  That's correct.

12            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  Just for the -- so

13 you're gathering up the paperwork or the word work and

14 it's going to be delivered elsewhere; is that correct?

15            MR. GREEN:  Well, we are taking public

16 comments from a variety of sources, either letters

17 that have been sent in, or faxed, or the hearings, or

18 the website.  And we will gather all of that

19 information and that's what -- it's required of us to

20 respond to that in the final statement of reason.  So

21 all the comments will be responded to.

22            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  Yes, but, I mean, you,

23 personally, the three of you who are nice enough to

24 spend the time here with us, you're actually the

25 conduit for this to someone else, to other -- to
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1 another body; is that correct?  In other words, other

2 people are making the decisions.  You are just --

3            MR. GREEN:  Yes.

4            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  I mean, I appreciate

5 that you are here, but you're -- in other words, we

6 are not speaking to the decision-makers.  Not that you

7 are here and running the meeting and telling us how

8 things will be, but the decision-makers are elsewhere;

9 is that correct?

10            MR. GREEN:  Well, we --

11            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  I mean, I am not

12 criticizing, I am just trying to understand.

13            MR. GREEN:  No, I understand.  And I am

14 not -- we're part of a larger Caltrans.  We are not,

15 individually -- but if you provide that comment, we'll

16 be happy to respond to you.  But it -- it's not --

17            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  I just wondered --

18            MR. GREEN:  Yeah.

19            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  -- what your -- are

20 you -- your meeting facilitated this.

21            MR. GREEN:  We are, yes.

22            MS. KRAUSEN: Okay.  Thank you.

23             THE REPORTER:  Ma'am, can you state and

24 spell your name?

25            MS. KRAUSEN:  Linda, L-i-n-d-a, last name,
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1 K-r-a-u-s, as in Sam, e-n, as in Nancy.  And I am a

2 tenant for 21 years from South Pasadena.

3            MR. CHAVEZ:  My name is Ruben Chavez.

4            MR. GREEN:  Do you have a speaker card?

5            MR. CHAVEZ:  Do I have to -- is it

6 required by law that I fill one, or do I have a --

7 some kind of constitutional right that I don't have to

8 fill one out, that it's not mandated by law --

9            MR. GREEN:  If you want it to be part of

10 the public, you know, hearing process you can.

11 There's a gentleman right behind you with a speaker

12 card that you're -- that you can fill out.

13            MR. CHAVEZ:  Can you help me fill it out,

14 please?  I am handicapped.

15            THE INTERPRETER:  I'll fill it out for

16 you.

17            MR. CHAVEZ:  Thank you.

18            MR. GREEN:  And why don't you go ahead and

19 just state your name and spell your last name for the

20 court reporter, please.

21            MR. CHAVEZ:  Ruben Chavez, C-h-a-v-e-z.

22            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

23            MR. CHAVEZ:  What I am curious about, you

24 folks, you know, for a lot of these different projects

25 throughout, they are required by law for people like
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1 yourselves, whatever department they represent,

2 whoever they represent, from whatever level of

3 government, you know, I feel, here, that we're just

4 talking to the wall.

5            MR. GREEN:  Well, first, let me say

6 this --

7            MR. CHAVEZ:  Well, let me finish.  You're

8 talking my time or stop the clock.

9            MR. GREEN:  I can take your time if you

10 are not speaking to the regulations.  Are you speaking

11 to the regulations?

12            MR. CHAVEZ:  Absolutely.  That's why I

13 am -- that's why I even walked in the door over there.

14            MR. GREEN:  This is --

15            MR. CHAVEZ:  I may not be as formal, and I

16 might be kind of rough at the edges, but it's the same

17 point of all these people talking.

18            MR. GREEN:  Please continue.

19            MR. CHAVEZ:  Okay?  I am not going to

20 quote all those numbers of the law.  But, anyway, it

21 feels like -- I'm not attacking any of you,

22 personally, as a group or individually, when I say

23 "talking to the wall," because they send people out

24 like yourselves to conduct these meetings and then

25 you've complied to have the public meetings.  Yeah,
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1 you are here.  Whoop-dee-do.  But what all these

2 people have to say, it's really going to the wall.

3 It's going to go nowhere because the people like

4 yourself -- not personally, I'm not attacking any of

5 you -- okay, you people are going to take these

6 comments to wherever you're going take them and are

7 going to file them in the trash can, you know, because

8 the project is already --

9            MR. GREEN:  Sir, I will have to ask you

10 again -- if you're not speaking to the regulations --

11            MR. CHAVEZ:  I am.  All the regulations,

12 but I cannot quote you the numbers, okay.  I am not

13 that savvy of a person.

14            MR. GREEN:  I don't know what regulations

15 are you -- are you speaking to?

16            MR. CHAVEZ:  The ones of that law

17 that that man, they've been mentioning his name, that

18 he created for the purpose --

19            MR. GREEN:  Roberti Law.  Go ahead and say

20 what you have to say.

21            MR. CHAVEZ:  So, really, you -- like I

22 said, it's nothing that you folks here, as a group,

23 okay.  But it just doesn't seem to me like these

24 people -- the project, in other words -- whatever is

25 going happen to all of those blocks, all of those
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1 houses, through all of this different cities --

2            (Bell ringing.)

3            MR. CHAVEZ:  -- it's just going to be done

4 anyway, the way the State wants to do it, through the

5 Caltrans or whatever section is going to administer

6 that.  You know, they are going to have, what is it,

7 where they force you --

8            MR. GREEN:  I'm going to --

9            MR. CHAVEZ:  -- to move out of your house?

10 That's what's going to happen in the end, however long

11 it takes for the State to make up their minds to

12 continue their projects but they haven't.  These

13 meetings are just --

14            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.

15            MR. CHAVEZ:  -- for nothing.

16            MR. GREEN:  Thank you, sir.

17            (Brief recess.)

18            MR. GREEN:  There we go.  You didn't have

19 the benefit of -- and almost my 13-minute opening

20 remark.

21            MR. VILLAMORE:  Oh, it's okay.

22            MR. GREEN:  And I'm glad you were able to

23 make it.

24            MR. VILLIMORE:  Yeah.

25            MR. GREEN:  You will probably be our last
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1 speaker and you are in time.  I'm glad that you did.

2            MR. VILLIMORE:  Do you want me to --

3            MR. GREEN:  I will make a very brief

4 opening.  That is, that this is a public hearing.

5 It's to get your input on the proposed regulations and

6 not other issues.  That's the -- this is what we are

7 here about.  Why speaking and having your speaker

8 card, it will go into the public record for the

9 hearing.  And your comments and others will be

10 incorporated into a statement.  So, anyway, it's

11 official.

12            So state your name.

13            MR. VILLAMORE:  Sure.  Raymond Villamore.

14            Well, I came here in November of 1969 for

15 the benefit of being invited by the United States of

16 America.  I had the privilege to experience education

17 as well as school.  And -- but I experienced, early

18 on, some of the (inaudible) in the rental department.

19 When I first saw the signs, remembering that "no

20 children" on the sign and renting and then below that,

21 "no dogs."  "No children allowed, no dogs allowed."

22            MR. GREEN:  I need to interrupt on one

23 thing.  Most of my 13-minute opening remarks were that

24 we just want to make sure that we focus on --

25            MR. VILLAMORE:  Sure.
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1            MR. GREEN:  -- the regulations, not rental

2 or the projects --

3            MR. CHAVEZ:  Oh, sure.

4            MR. GREEN:  -- document --

5            Those are the comments we are focusing on

6 tonight.  If you can focus on that, that would be most

7 helpful.

8            MR. VILLAMORE:  Oh.

9            MR. GREEN:  Those are the comments that

10 we'll be responding to.

11            MR. VILLAMORE:  Okay.  And I want to say

12 thanks for giving me the opportunity to be here today.

13            MR. GREEN:  You're welcome.

14            MR. VILLAMORE:  And I thank you for that

15 statement, and I will stick to the subject at hand.

16 But it's just a little passionate for me, some of

17 these subjects.

18            MR. GREEN:  Understood.  As it is to me.

19            THE WITNESS:  I believe personally, in my

20 opinion, dealing the benefit of the doubt of the

21 homeowners here that were assembled here earlier

22 today, that you should give them the opportunity to

23 qualify in getting these homes and using the resources

24 they have in relationships.  There are programs here

25 in Los Angeles.  I know that.  And other cities.  But
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1 not giving them the opportunity to qualify and to

2 purchase these properties would be actually criminal,

3 because, you know, they have the opportunity like

4 everybody else.  And being an immigrate, moving from

5 another country and giving -- and also giving those

6 opportunities.  We're people living here, being

7 citizens, paying taxes, and living, breathing the

8 economy.  I believe that they should have the

9 opportunity to qualify, even if it was a relative or a

10 very confident friend that's saying, hey, you know

11 what, you deserve living in this community, because

12 they can never be replaced.

13            (Bell ringing.)

14            MR. VILLAMORE:  I don't believe in any

15 moment in any given time that Pasadena, South

16 Pasadena, and all of these areas can never be replaced

17 in our economy and anywhere in part of the world,

18 because it's well-known, as you probably know, as a

19 city of trees, a city of enlightenment.

20            Thank you very much.

21            MR. GREEN:  Thank you.  Thanks for your

22 comments.

23            MR. VILLAMORE:  Thank you.

24            (Brieff recess.)

25            MR. GREEN:  Good evening.  Good evening.
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1 It's now 8:15.  With that, I'm going to conclude the

2 hearing for this evening.  Thank you for taking your

3 time out of your busy schedules, for those that have

4 stayed and participating this evening.  Good night.

5            AUDIENCE SPEAKER:  Thank you for

6 administering the meeting.

7            MR. GREEN:  Off the record.

8

9

10             (Whereupon, the proceedings recessed at

11 the hour of 8:16 p.m.)

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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1 State of California  )

2                      ) ss

3 County of Orange     )

4

5             I, Joyce Holbrook, Certified Shorthand

6 Reporter, qualified in and for the State of

7 California, do hereby certify:

8             That the foregoing transcript is a true

9 and correct transcription of my original stenographic

10 notes.

11            I further certify that I am neither

12 attorney or counsel for, nor related to or employed by

13 any of the parties to the action in which this

14 proceeding was taken; and furthermore, that I am not a

15 relative or employee of any attorney or counsel

16 employed by the parties hereto or financially

17 interested in the action.

18             IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my

19 hand this __________day of ____________, 20___.

20

21

22

23                       ______________________________

24                       Joyce Holbrook, RPR, CSR #9041

25             
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